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Holy Cross Boys’ P.S.

Report of the Board of Governors to parents for the year 2022 – 23
The annual meeting of parents will be held in the School Assembly Hall in Holy Cross Boys’ Primary School.

The purpose of this meeting is to give those in attendance an opportunity to discuss the annual report and to air their views in relation to the Board of Governors, the Education Authority, CCMS and the Department of Education.

The agenda for the meeting will be:

1. Welcome and introduction by the Chairman.
2. Presentation of the Annual Report

3. Discussion of the Annual Report

4. Any other business

Introduction

Each school is required to give parents an annual report so they will continue to know what is happening and to be involved in the education of their child.

We, on the Board of Governors, are delighted to take this opportunity to report to you on the work of our outstanding school. We know you will read it with interest and accept the invitation to attend the Annual Parents’ Meeting. We thank Mr McArevey for his assistance in preparing this report. On behalf of the Board of Governors, I thank you for your past support and look forward to your continued interest.
Mr S. Moyes
Chairman of the Board of Governors’

General Aims of Holy Cross Boys’ Primary School

We are a Catholic school seeking to promote throughout the school an ethos which reflects Christian teaching and values.

All our activities are underpinned by our Mission Statement.

Mission Statement

At Holy Cross Boys’ School, we aim to create a calm and caring community where teachers teach, and children learn.

Each child will be encouraged to fulfil his intellectual, spiritual, physical, social, aesthetic, and emotional potential. Central to the creation of this environment is a commitment to Christian values, the recognition of the worth and value of each child and the cultivation of self-respect so that the child may accept his appropriate responsibilities and show respect for others.

At Holy Cross Boys’ we aim to establish a community wherein pupils, teachers, parents and support staff enjoy a sense of belonging and have an important part to play.

Such a statement requires the development of several policies on curriculum development, special needs, the pastoral dimension, staff development, home school links and a positive discipline policy.

Duties of the Board of Governors

The Board of Governors has overall responsibility for the effective management of the school.

The Board comprises of the following members:

Trustee Representatives
Mrs Gerry O’Reilly
Brian Mc Kee (Vice Chair)

Mrs Ann Maginn
Miss Darragh Lee
BELB Representatives

Mrs Geraldine Prenter

Teachers’ Elected Representative

DENI Representative

Mr Sean Devine

Parents’ Elected Representative

Mr Brendan Mailey
School Principal

Mr McArevey

Mrs Siobhan Martin
The term of office of each member of the Board, excluding the Principal, will expire in June 2024.

STAFFING
·     Miss Mc L in Australia until August 2023.
·     Staff attendance has been excellent for years.

·     Maternity leave –Mrs T and Miss C (CA). Mr J covering Mrs T’s class
·     Part time for Mrs T this year and next to be considered.

ENROLMENT

·      Successful Virtual Open Day for Sep 2021 Enrolment. Assistance offered in school for parents completing online application before January 2021.
·      Primary 1 intake for September 2020 was 61 (one supernumerary) pupils.
FINANCE
· 
20k didn’t come from Flax Trust- Expected to be used for Breakfast Club, Philosophy etc.
·      Still on track to be in the black this financial year.
· Budget Allocation - £1,542,161.
· £27K for Education Restart, allocation for Engage Programme and £ 3,200 for Mental Health & Wellbeing initiatives. 
· All fundraising activities and initiatives will focus on Mental Health charities (focus on effects of Covid 19) and also used to replenish school funds.
BUILDING/ SITE

· Unplanned fire drills have been carried out throughout the year.
· System is evaluated every Wednesday.
· Risk Assessment conducted by the team in November 2021.
· Cleaning staff given additional 30 minutes due to deep cleaning.

· School railings painted in community/ school effort during lockdown. Wonderful turn out by staff, parents and pupils. 

· Garden makeover undertaken by Lorraine and S. McGuinness.

· Application was submitted to Flax Trust regarding new school pitch.

Curriculum

· GLA Assessment breakdown:  Cancelled due to C19 (GLA Assessment breakdown:  25 A 5 B1 3 B2 1 C2 3D)
· Remote learning continued for all year groups after Christmas break with support work packs prepared and left at main school foyer for collection. Teachers continued to do video lessons with use of class apps.
· School building remained open for supervision of Key Workers,’ vulnerable and SEN children. Supervision provided by teaching staff and classroom assistants on a rota basis.

· Primary 1-3 children returned to classroom teaching on 8th March 2021. Staggered start and finish times for year groups will continue alongside precautionary measures as listed in the Covid19 Risk Assessment folder compiled in 2020.
ENGLISH   

· Analysed results for P1 PIPS Testing.

· Organised and ran the Scholastic book fair recording the highest total so far of £3600.

· With the help of the classroom assistants reorganised all reading resources and bookstores.

· Monitored the communication aspects of the school year and made recommendations for improvement for the year 23/24.

· Monitored 6 weekly plans and informed staff of any changes.
· Analysed all test scores and attended roundtable meetings- making recommendations where necessary for areas to be addressed /pupils requiring promotion or regulation/pupils needing to be referred to outside agencies or requiring in school provision next year.

· Worked alongside Mr Connolly to produce the end of year Action Plan.

ACCLERATED READER

· AR notice board updated every week and regular organising or the AR cupboard.
· Visited classes every 2 weeks with Treasure Safe.

· Updated posted regularly to the school website.

· Provided regular advice to teachers on how to familiarise  themselves with the AR website.
· Replenished old stock and sourced and ordered new titles using the voucher from the Scholastic book fair.
MATHS

· Freckle has been a success this year with the pupil’s efforts being celebrated and rewarded.
· Analysed class performances to highlight areas of work for the year 23/24.

ICT

· Problems with server reported and fixed.
· All old laptops and equipment collected to return to C2K.

· New Apple addresses used to set up Foundation stage, KS1 and KS2, Rainbow room and Twilight. 

Room.

· New Promethean boards ordered, and training organised for staff.

· C2K Wi-Fi planning conducted with contractor and Roy from C2K.

ART

· Anti-Bullying/ Mental Health & Wellbeing posters and Knights of Columbanus completed by the pupils were copied and displayed around the school.
· Various art displays have been set up around the school using pupils work and also to promote  the importance of recycling for the judges of Green Flag.
FUNDING, TRIPS & PUBLICITY
· Weekly bulletins are inclusive of weekly meals list, birthday list, weekly challenges, motivational quotes and the weekly news/notices. The bulletin is uploaded onto the school app on a weekly basis and arrives at the inbox of our parents on a Sunday evening – also put onto the school website.
· Facebook & Twitter accounts updated regularly.
· Trainer Tuesday and Friday tuckshop are both a huge success.
W.A.U

· Monitored 6 weekly notes and provided feedback for each year group.

· Incorporated Science/ Technology lessons exactly as proposed in 6 weekly notes.

· Completed an analysis of practical resources available and follow up on practical lessons.

· All year groups took part in an activity to help expand and raise the profile of the importance of healthy eating.

P.E

· Timetables collated for both hall and pitch usage. Community Centre & Ardoyne Youth Cub also utilised.
· Gaelic, handball and hurling coaching available through Gaelfast programme and Ulster Council GAA for Primary 5,6 and 7.
· Gaelfast’s Oisin McVicker provided coaching for Gaelic and handball.
· Sonal Sports NI provided coaching every Thursday for P4 and P5.
· Swimming continued throughout the year for P5,6 and 7 at Falls Leisure Centre.
· Children are allowed to wear PE uniform or change in class for PE days.
SPORTS

GAA
· Mr Magennis provided coaching every Thursday throughout the year.
· The school team were entered into the Cumann na Bunscol Championship and League.
· In the Championship the team were not able to complete due to timetable issues.
· In the League, the team reached the semi finals but unfortunately were beaten by St Joseph’s Lisburn.
SOCCER
· Mr Jennings provided coaching this year for the school soccer team.

· Joint winners of Belfast P7 Cup shared with Orangefield P.S.

· Joint winners of Cyril Murray Cup shared with Stranmillis P.S.

· Won Belfast Indoor P7 5-a-side, beating St. Teresas P.S.

· Lost the final of Belfast P6 cup to Campbell College.

SPORTS DAY
· Sports days this year had a new timetable with 1 hour allocated to each year group.
· Sports days went well, and everyone had great fun.

RELIGION 

· Catholic Ethos: A Framework for Self- Reflection. Application submitted and Distinction awarded to Mr McArevey for Catholic Education Awards.
· All sacraments went ahead successfully after a lot of work between the school and the church.
· Trocaire boxes were sent out in the weeks before the Easter Penitential service.
· Photographers were organised for both the Communion and Confirmation. 
· Newsletter/website insertions. 
· Spoke to Down and Connor Catholic Schools Support Service and received RSE training as part of a steering group.
MUSIC

· Liaised with religious co-ordinator Mr Wallace and Brian McKee throughout the school year to organise music and instrumentalists for the Sacraments.

· Organised Movefit classes (funded by Maiden Voyage) for a selected group of children.

· Selected music and prepared classes for this year’s productions at Christmas (Countdown to Christmas) and the end of year show (Snow White and the Seven Dwarves).

· Lots of children received lessons in singing, violin, drums, cello, flute and brass by tutors.

Many of these children were prepared for their Grade exams and achieved excellent results.

· Lots of different trips and classes were organised by Mrs Martin throughout the school year including the Ulster Orchestra Schools Concert.

 ASSESSMENT

TERM 1
· Produced Assessment Action Plan, setting out new objectives for 2022/23.

· Produced PIPS Baseline analysis for whole P1 school cohort in the assessment programme.

· Key Stage Targets: liaised with Vice-Principal/ senior management and class teachers to devise key stage targets for numeracy and literacy.

· Carried out and analysed Primary 7 NfER assessments and will chair roundtable meeting with relevant teachers (when all have returned to work) and senior management, informing remedial action planning.

· Organised the CAT testing for P3 & P5 classes and updated grids to include these scores.

· All tables/grids for have been produced to record results data for all testing in the school. PIPs Christmas, CAT4, PTE & PTM’s.

· Year Group Meetings (P2-7) organised to inform class teachers of NFER target setting programme for 2022/23 and to make teachers aware of Low Attainers/Underachievers. 

· Organised test timetable for Christmas Tests (P4-6) and will chair roundtable meetings with relevant teachers and senior management informing remedial action planning. RAPs will be completed and collected.

· Recorded all relevant data in Assessment File.
TERM 2

· Organised timetable for January 2023 Assessments (P1, 2 & 3), chairing RTM with relevant teachers and senior management, informing remedial action planning. RAPs completed and collected. 

· Organised the CAT testing for P3 & P5 classes and updated grids to include these scores.

· Organised Primary 2 MIST testing, running in conjunction with Christmas assessments in Maths and English.

· Followed up on staff who were late to complete RAP’s.

· Dates scheduled and teachers informed for Standardised (PTE & PTM) Tests, RTMs and RAPs for Primary 2 to 6. 

· Relevant data recorded in Assessment File.

· Continued with Preparation for Assessment Profile at end of year. Designing Covers, title pages etc… 

· Ordered the new Nfer tests for P2 as they will be completing the paper version.

· Carried out Dyslexia and Dyscalculia screeners for P3-P7 pupils.
· Carried out the Primary 4 PTE and chaired Round Table Meeting. 

TERM 3

· Liaised with teachers to create a list of Underachievers to focus on from September.

· Final class groupings agreed with teachers after Promotion/relegation for start of next year.

· Set up the June PIPS testing for Primary One, completed all analysis and chaired round table meeting    to discuss the results.

· Completed PTE & PTM testing for year groups P5 & P6. 

· Completed all graphing and analysis associated with these tests and chaired round table meetings.

· Carried out retest on certain pupils who performed worse than expected.

· Carried of Dyslexic and Dyscalculia screeners on SEN boys identified by SENCO.

· Completed end of year evaluation.

· Compiled results to create 2023/24 directory.

· Set new targets for each class for 2023/24.
· Created timetable for testing in 2023/24.
· Ordered credits for testing in 2023/24.
STRUCTURED PLAY
· New play equipment was ordered and has been distributed including sand and water tables for P1 and 2.
· Due to changes in staffing it has been arranged for Gillian Mc Grath to return in August for a Baker    day session to review play based learning in the school.
EXTENDED SCHOOLS

· Action plan for year 22/23 completed.

· Extended school folder was organised and updated.
· Tutors were organised for all activities all classes ran smoothly.
· Drums- Liaised with Philip Duffy where he continued to work with the boys until the end of June 23.
· Extended schools have been reduced for the academic year 23/24.
· Report written and submitted.
GARDEN

· A new outdoor classroom has been built and has been used throughout the school year for planting and outdoor lessons in the better weather.

· We have been successful in receiving a school pollinator grant of just under £10,000.

· Lorraine and Steven have done an amazing  job in  maintaining the garden with help from the P7 classes and the Student Council.

· We spent £5000 on new benches and planters.

· Eco schools have been organising planting packs for each class.

· Our Green Flag Assessment has been completed and it was announced at the end of the school year that we passed with flying colours and our award had been extended for another 3 years.

PRIMARY 1

· P1-3 have worked with Gillian McGrath (ex ETI) to redevelop play planners, routines and resources.

· P1 timetable was organised to use Holy Cross Nursery playground in the afternoons and big toys continued each Monday.
· Pupils were sorted into their new classes using information and advice and teachers prepared for any pupils with SEN difficulties or Child Protection issues.

· P1 induction afternoon.
· Interview dates/times were arranged of the P1 intake.
DRAMA

· The Primary 1-3 show was co-ordinated by Mrs Reel and Mrs Martin with the help of the P1-3 teachers and assistants. It was called “A Countdown to Christmas” .
· This years P7 school show was a huge success. The production was called “Snow White and the Seven Dwarves.”
COMMUNITY LINKS
· New Open Day promotional video completed and shared on website.

· Facilitation of work placement students.

· Transition week evaluations completed – a roaring success this year.

· Prospectus updated.

· Organised foodbank to come in and run a BBQ for the whole school.

CROSS COMMUNITY

· Buddy Up with Glenwood has been a great success with the CRIS team.
STUDENT COUNCIL

· Student council have been extremely helpful this year helping throughout the school (in the garden) and in the local community (litter picking) 
· The student council have been encouraging pupils to find their voice by discussing a lot of different topics such as recycling .

PDMU

· Lots of shared education and cross community work has been facilitated by CRIS.
· Themed days such as Pudsey Day were enjoyed by staff and children.

· Healthy eating is still being promoted in the school including Healthy Eating Day.
REQUISITIONING

· All orders have been processed and checked digitally and delivered by Cathy .
SEN
TERM 1

· Updated the Special Needs Register and SIMS according to the new Code of Practice. Highlighted individual SEN pupils and their needs to the class teachers and assistants. 

· Updated the Medical Register on SIMS.

· Communicated with the parents of all new SEN pupils regarding provision and necessary adjustments.

· Liaised with outside agencies and the EA Educational Psychologist to arrange observation and testing for pupils as required. 
· Completed Annual Reviews for 5 P7 pupils. Consulted with the class teacher and assistants to complete all necessary paperwork and conducted the Annual review with the pupil’s parent / teacher and assistant.

· Worked closely with SEN Team, Assessment, Maths and Communication coordinators to identify pupils in need of assistance and to maximise the additional support we could offer and the Engage Programme also etc.
· Worked closely with class teachers to ensure early identification and intervention and to complete any necessary referrals or sought advice from Outside Agencies regarding necessary onward steps. 

· Updated the Leadership Team regarding Outside Agencies and necessary assessments / observations etc. that had to be carried out and the restrictions for their agencies.

· Liaised with all Outside Agencies and advised them of all necessary precautions that must be taken to and distributed copies of our updated Risk Assessments. This included Educational Psychology / Harberton and Clarawood Behaviour Support Teachers / RISE NI / St Gerard’s Learning Support Service / Peri Learning Support Service / AAIS / Individual OTs etc. 

· Prepared timetables / allocated rooms and ensured the safe movement of pupils to their allocated support or service. 

· Worked closely with RISE NI Team, Outreach teachers and other Outside Agencies to maximise the support provided. 
· Co-ordinated and delivered ASD Tier 1 refresher training for all new assistants and teachers.
· Completed referrals to Autism NI and the North Belfast Hub for pupils and the families in need.

· With help from the class teachers and assistants and after consultations with parents I completed numerous letters / questionnaires / medical referrals / forms etc for pupils requiring assessment for ASD / ADHD / OT / Speech Therapy / RISE NI / EA SEN Department and Educational Psychology Service / AAIS or information for the various Medical Consultants and the Housing Executive. 
· Met with parents and teachers regarding specific pupils’ difficulties or needs and planned necessary follow up actions.

SEN ASD Units
· Co-ordinated the initial setup of an ASD Unit for P4-6 pupils. Liaised with AAIS and representatives from the EA to complete all necessary paperwork and consultations / sourced and complete orders for furniture and appropriately selected resources / carefully planned and arranged the layout of the ASD classroom (Starlight Room) and the Sensory / Dining / Socialising room (Twilight Room) after works were completed. 
· Co-ordinated the introduction of new pupils for the P4-6 units. 
· Met with new parents for initial consultations and information gathering. 

· Met all EA representatives from the SENSST (Special Educational Needs Specialist Setting Team). 

· Attended cluster meetings with other ASCs and Mrs Flannigan and Mrs Brooks.

· Met with other professionals such as SLT and OT regarding individual pupils, as necessary.
· Provided cover as needed for both units when the teachers were ill or attending training etc. 
TERM 2

· Updated the Special Needs Register and SIMS to include all updated information, bearing in mind the proposed SEND changes. 
· Attended all Round Table Meetings after completion of the Christmas Tests and worked closely with SEN Team, Assessment, Maths and Communication coordinators to identify pupils in need of assistance and to maximise the additional support we could offer within school.
· Completed all necessary paperwork required for referrals to Education Psychology for 3 pupils. Completed referrals for Statements for 2 other Special Needs pupils.

· Allocated new assistant hours for newly Statemented Special Needs Pupil, and provided new timetables for all assistants and teachers bearing in mind recent staff changes due to staff members returning from Maternity Leave / Changing jobs etc. 

· Adjusted all break and lunch CA supervision timetables after each change. 

· Liaised with outside agencies including RISE NI, AAIS, Harberton, Clarawood and the EA Educational Psychologist to arrange observation and testing for numerous pupils. Mrs Reel consulted with the class teacher and assistants to complete all necessary paperwork.

· Kept regular contact and worked closely with the various agencies to arrange timetables / type of support / follow progress and problem solve difficulties concerning individual pupils etc. to maximise the support provided.
· Co-ordinated the support provided by Mr Diamond, Mrs Press and other classroom assistants.
· Worked closely with class teachers to ensure early identification and intervention and completed any necessary referrals or sought advice from Outside Agencies regarding necessary onward steps. 

· Prepared timetables / allocated rooms / arranged entrance points / appropriate sanitising products / track and trace sign in sheets and the safe movement of pupils to their allocated support or service including Art Therapy / Counselling / Literacy and Behaviour support etc. 

· With help from the class teachers and assistants and after consultations with parents completed numerous letters / questionnaires / medical referrals / forms etc for pupils requiring assessment for ASD / ADHD / OT / RISE NI / EA SEN Department and Educational Psychology Service / AAIS or information for the various Medical Consultants / DLA and the Housing Executive. 
· Worked closely with and assisted Mrs Flannigan when possible or required with the organisation and running of the Rainbow Room ASC.

· Attended all training sessions available with Mrs Flannigan concerning the ASC including TEACHH and Calm Plan training. 

· Met with all SENSST advisors supporting the ASC for consultations / observations and to plan interventions.
· Consulted with the class teachers / SEN assistants and parents to complete all necessary paperwork for the Statutory Annual Reviews and began conducting the Annual review virtual meetings with the pupils / pupils’ parents / teachers and SEN assistants.
· Organised and managed the 3 x Sensory Rooms available to the classes. Use of these rooms was made difficult due to the high number of COVID cases and imposed restrictions. Individual pupils and small groups used the rooms and resources when needed. This was managed following restrictions and set times were allocated for specific pupils / classes accordingly. 
· Attended cluster meetings with other ASCs and Mrs Flannigan and Mrs Brooks.
· Provided cover as needed for both units when the teachers were ill or attending training etc. 
TERM 3
·    Liaised with all outside agencies and completed new referrals and gathered completed IEP’s and end    of  Term reports as required.

·    Special Needs Register updated as according to training provided by the EA. Each class teacher will be given an updated SEN class register for their class for their transition files (these clearly indicate the pupil’s SEN stage / status and provision).

·    Clarawood- 1 pupil received weekly support by an Outreach Teacher from Clarawood- Mrs Jenny Taggart but these sessions were stopped as the pupil was too anxious and unable to engage, and the pupil was placed on a Watch and Brief. 

·    Harberton- 1 pupil is currently receiving support every 2 weeks from a Harberton Outreach teacher- Mrs Mary Canning. 

·    RISE Team – discharged the Primary 4 pupil they were working with in Term 2. 

·    St. Gerard’s- Our time allocation for St. Gerard’s is currently 6 hours per week. This year 8 pupils have received individual support – 2 x P3 pupils, 3 x P4 pupils, 2 x P5 pupils and one P7 pupil. The P7 pupil was discontinued in January 2023, 3 of these pupils will be discontinued for next year and 4 will be retained. I arranged meetings with Mr Niblock and the pupils’ parents to discuss progress they have made, and to review work completed. Individual reports were also distributed to the parents.

·    PERI- The Peripatetic Teacher- Caroline Arias supported 1 x P6 pupil and 1 x P7 pupil this year.

·    I continuously updated information regarding Classroom Assistant hours as required, completed all paperwork and communicated continuously with the Education Authority regarding these hours.

·    Attended all necessary training and meetings for the ASC Unit. 

·    Assisted Mrs Flannigan with the completion of Annual Reviews for her 9 pupils and Mrs Brooks for her 8 pupils.

·    Monitored and ensured all necessary work was conducted to facilitate the new ASC Unit and for the Rainbow Room, Room 6 and Room 15. 

·   Completed all EA consultations for pupils requesting places in our ASCs and mainstream school.

·   Prepared orders for necessary purchases for the ASCs. 

·   Provided teaching cover for the ASC as required when Mrs Flannigan or Mrs Brooks attended meetings, training etc. or when needed due to absences.

· Visited or phoned each of the Nursery Schools and discussed the pupils due to start in P1 in Sept 2023 and in particular any Special Educational Needs they may have. This information was used to help inform the decisions made while allocating the pupils to classes. I also spoke with the Ed Psych regarding these pupils.

· Analysed all results from the various test data to ensure progression and that ‘No Child was Left Behind.’ Attended all Roundtable meetings and gave feedback and advice when necessary, regarding individual SEN pupils/ groups or classes. Discussed any pupils that may require SEN support/ referrals to outside agencies etc. with the teachers.

· Completed referrals to the Educational Psychologist and SEN.

· Completed 2 x Hub referrals/ 3 x Newlife Counselling referrals and educational advice for pupils being statemented. Also, numerous Social Communication Questionnaires for ASD assessment and Conners Questionnaires.

· Completed all SEN Transition information for Primary 7 pupils with their various new schools.

· Held numerous parent meetings to discuss pupil progress/ concerns and possible referrals.

· Provided updates for Social Workers after consulting with the class teachers and attended multiple Case Conferences. 

· Completed 2 x UNOCINI’s for pupils in need.

· Met with Mr Diamond and Mr Curran regarding pupil progress/ concerns etc. We also highlighted pupils requiring continued support next year.

· Completed and reviewed IEPs for pupils requiring individual or group intervention.

· Liaised with various Psychologists, Doctors, Speech and Occupational Therapists, Diagnostic Centres etc. regarding individual pupils- their diagnosis/ assessment/ referrals/ progress/ concerns and recommended strategies etc.
· Attended 2 days training alongside Mrs Flannigan for the new PEPs that will be completed on SIMS.

· Visited Hunter House school to meet with the SENCO – Mr Richard Press and their assessment co-ordinator to discuss Assessment Manager and the implications of its introduction to Holy Cross Boys.’ 
INITIATIVES

· Philosophy- World Philosophy Day took place on Thursday 17th November 2022 with classes putting on performances based on the work of Plato. Assemblies were recorded and put online.

· Mental Health classes going well with Joe Watson – 36 children will avail of this over the course of the academic year.

· Young Plato film – we are officially a global phenomenon with15 awards secured around the world. Hopeful for a BAFTA and an Oscar nomination.

· Funding secured by Eamon Johnston to redevelop the Nature Garden.

· Shared Education initiative with Glenwood PS. (Co-ordinated by Anna Torbitt.)
PASTORAL

TERM 1

Attendance Monitoring: The intensive daily monitoring of poor attenders/ frequent latecomers continues to pay dividends in terms of improving some parents’ attitudes to these crucial issues. Home visits, phone calls and meetings continue to take place on a weekly basis to monitor and target for improvement children causing concern in this regard.

New Monitoring Groups were established in September 2022 and are updated monthly (currently monitoring 112 pupils) which have shown concerns in previous years. On Friday 14th October, 3 different letters were sent home for 6 pupils (85- 87%), 27 pupils (Under 85%) and meetings were organised for 10 pupils (under 70%). After Halloween, we had a meeting with the new EWO (Maeve Egan) where we highlighted the pupils with attendance concerns. 

     Actions following the meeting were warning letters from EWS for 14 Pupils < 83% from start of            school year to Friday 4th November 2022, warning letters for 10 Pupils previously referred to EWS for continued poor attendance, and letters for 6 new Pupils who are being referred to EWS (including 1 rereferral. Whole School Average to end September 2022 was 93.3 and End October 2022 was 91.5%. 

The Thursday Written Homework Pass for pupils who attend school for all five days of the previous week is also having a positive impact. This initiative came from the Student Council.

Since September 2022, 2 exits, 2 detentions and 0 suspension have been recorded and The Potential Bullying Log continues to be used to record incidents and follow-up actions by staff to monitor incidents. We highlighted the Anti-Bullying message when the boys participated in Odd Socks Day on Monday 14th Nov and completed their Anti-Bullying Posters during Anti-Bullying Week. The winners of the Poster competition in each class received a football for their efforts. Or P7 boys (30 in total) have started their Anti-Bullying Ambassador role in the P1-3 play zones at Break and Lunch to help the adult supervising. 

The Breakfast Club is back since September 20222 with (Tony, Donna & Leonard) and has been providing a valuable outlet for working parents and also pupils with punctuality issues. 

       When required, meetings with relevant P1 parents of pupils with concerns during the first term to date have happened, regarding attendance, homework, punctuality, behaviour etc. For many parents, this is the first experience of a school pro-actively taking an interest in how domestic patterns of behaviour are detrimentally impacting upon a pupils’ learning experiences.

There are a number of pupils on the child protection register and currently 8 (LAC) pupils.

The School of Philosophy House System (Promoting positive behaviours) continues to work well and promote positive behaviours and attitudes. Mr Magennis (P4-7) and Mr Mullan (P1-3). 

Pastoral Meeting for September/October 2022 with Principal/VP was held looking at pupils showing concerns. 
Donna Hawkins took three relaxation and aromatherapy sessions with P7H in November 2022

and she is collaborated with her team for a Staff Wellbeing day in term 1 (including Acupuncture, Aromatherapy Back Massage, Reflexology and Indian Head Massage therapies for all staff) as part of the Well-being Fund from 2021-22. Every pupil (16 classes) also enjoyed a well-being session over the three days in October, starting Monday 10th October (World Mental Health Day).

24 pupils are selected to go to Solitude every Friday for a coaching session on the pitch with our two current staff members, Tony Kane and Joe Gormley. The boys are selected for their outstanding efforts with their behaviour and attitude. Cliftonville FC and especially Imelda Pettigrew helps to ensure the facilities are available/open every week.

TERM 2
· Bimonthly meetings between principal and vice principal looking at attendance, suspensions, detentions, promotion/relegation etc… Since September 2022, 6 detentions and 0 suspensions have been recorded.

· Reading (30 pupils), Numeracy (30 pupils) and Attendance prizes (30 pupils) are rewarded at the end of each term and mid-term in each class.

· A H.C.B Philosopher, Reader, Mathematician, Musician and sports Star of the week are also chosen and receive certificates.
· Every Sunday evening, we send out a Weekly Bulletin on our School Jotter App, which highlights individual and group achievements. We also celebrate all our achievements on our Social Media Platforms. 
· Pupils are encouraged to show self-discipline, care, consideration and courtesy for others. Pupils play an active role within the school through our Anti-Bullying Ambassador Initiative (P7), House System Captain and Vice Captains (P6 & &), Student Council (P4-7), Eco Council and Maths Buddies (P1 and P7). The P7 boys (30 in total) Anti-Bullying Ambassadors continue to play a significant role in the P1-3 play zones at Break and Lunch to help the adult supervising and reassure the boys that they are safe. 

· Linda (School Counsellor) working for Calm with Carole, has delivered 296 sessions (30 minutes) to 65 Pupils (P1-7) which was funded via Happy Healthy Minds - £6500. This is the first time that we have had this service in the school, and it has proved to be exceptionally beneficial for our most vulnerable pupils and their parents. We will ensure that we are able to provide this service for 2023/24 in some capacity (via Extended Schools) as the Happy Healthy Minds funding has now been stopped. 

TERM 3

·  Seven pupils were referred to the EWO this academic year (February 2023) on account of our concerns with regard to their attendance. A total of 28 pupils have been referred since June 2021 and 14 of those cases have been closed by the EWS because of improved attendance. The pupil attendance monitoring system in place proved productive in terms of helping improve attendance for many pupils, and a third meeting in May with our new EWO (Maeve Egan) was used to identify pupils giving cause for concern ahead of the forthcoming academic year. Nevertheless, we still have a number of pupils who continue to have major concerns over poor attendance. 

· Punctuality continues to be closely monitored, with parent meetings, phone calls and correspondences used to highlight our concerns and make parents aware of the need to address the issue.

· The promotion/ relegation programme within the school continues to ensure that the issue of pupil mobility between learning groups across all year groups continues to be an issue regularly considered by teachers. The three groups for all classes for September 2023 have been confirmed at the recent Round Table Meetings with all the relevant teachers and coordinators. 

· The bimonthly pastoral meetings focused on the issues above, as well as a range of additional initiatives linked to promotion of standards through monitor groups. These groups were set up to track pupils giving rise for concern due to a lack of progress in spelling, homework completion, independent reading (Accelerated Reading) and maths (FRECKLE). Progress was monitored in each of these areas throughout the year.

· As part of the new nurse pilot scheme, many meetings took place with the new school nurse, Angela Evans this year. Through this, initiatives including Smoke Busters (Cancer NI), Speak Out, Stay Safe and Pantosaurus (NSPCC) and National Smile Month took place. Meetings (to update Medical Care Plans) have already been scheduled for September 2023. 

· We currently have 8 LAC (Children Looked After) and have begun to complete their Personal Education Plans (PEP) in conjunction with their respective social workers.

· The Potential Bullying Type Behaviour Log continues to be used to record incidents and follow-up actions by staff. A total of 10 incidents were recorded this year.
· Happy Healthy Minds funding was cut for term 3. We had received £6500 in total, and this was used to deliver 296 sessions (30 minutes each) to 65 of our pupils in terms 1 and 2. This service proved to be exceptionally beneficial for our most vulnerable pupils and their parents. Fortunately, we will be able to have counselling sessions for 2023/24 via Extended Schools funding. 

PARENTS/ COMMUNITY
· Our new school website was completed and used on a daily basis to inform parents of the activities going on in Holy Cross Boys’ .

· School App, Twitter & Facebook used daily to keep parents/ families updated.

· Class Apps used for remote learning and teacher/parent contact.

· School Bulletin continued to be uploaded onto School App weekly by Mr Curran.

· Open day was a huge success and parents were able to watch our new Open Day video (funded by extended schools) This video was uploaded to our website and social media platforms.

· The Primary 1-3 show was co-ordinated by Mrs Reel and Mrs Martin with the help of the P1-3 teachers and assistants. It was called “A Countdown to Christmas” .

· School production ( Snow White) was a huge success. Videographer Sean Montgomery filmed the show, and it was posted live onto the school website.
· Cullen’s fairground arrived and all pupils got a free morning.
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